SOLIHULL AND SMALL HEATH ATHLETIC CLUB

Minutes of the 37th Annual General Meeting held at the Norman Green Sports Centre, Solihull, on Thursday 16th March 2017 commencing at 8pm.

The Chairman, Robert Pinton, welcomed everyone to the meeting. There were fifteen members present, their names are listed in the AGM Attendance Register.
1. APOLOGIES

Four members tendered their apologies for absence from the meeting. Their names are noted in the AGM Attendance Register.
2. MINUTES OF THE 36th AGM HELD ON THURSDAY 17th MARCH 2016  

The Minutes of the 36th Annual General Meeting held on 17th March 2016 were circulated and taken “as read”. The minutes were duly adopted as an accurate record of the proceedings and signed by the Chairman, Robert Pinton.

3. CHAIRMAN'S ANNUAL REPORT

A copy of the written report prepared by the Chairman, Robert Pinton, and read to the members present, is attached to these Minutes. 
It was proposed and carried unanimously that the Chairman’s Report be adopted as presented.
4. TREASURER'S REPORT AND STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS

The Honorary Treasurer, David Paulin, was not present at the meeting. On his behalf, the Club President, Malcolm Payne, presented a summary of the Club’s accounts for the year ending 31st January 2017 and copies were circulated to members present.
The accounts for the year ending 31st January 2017 have been prepared on a cash received, cash paid basis, no adjustments are made for stock or payments in advance. The accounts have been independently reviewed and provide an accurate summary of the cash payments and receipts.

2017 was another financially satisfactory year with the generation of a small surplus of £881 that will be used in future years to support the activities of the club. No distribution of the surplus has been made or will be made in the future, in accordance with the club’s constitution.

The total cash balances at the end of the year were £8055 in the current account and £7688 in the deposit account. A total cash balance of £15743.

The new membership fees structure has proved successful and thanks must go to Becky Freeman for her effort in making this happen. Membership fees increased to £9687 in the year, from this £3386 was paid to England athletics for athlete and club registration fees. England Athletics continue to increase their fees on an annual basis but we have manged to keep the club proportion of the membership at the same level as last year and propose to continue on this basis for 2017/18.

The club again supported a sports day for younger athletes, contributing approximately £300 towards the cost of running the event.

The general account therefore shows a surplus of £764.73, demonstrating that the normal costs of running the club are met from subscriptions.

The kit sales account shows a deficit as there was a significant purchase of kit immediately before the end of the year. This means that the income for those items will be reflected in next year’s accounts and should be a significant surplus.

The presentation evening account shows a small surplus consistent with previous years.

The Sportshall account continues to show a surplus, £1064 in the current year, there was a reduction in the participation fees but this was offset by a reduction in hall rental over the season.

As stated earlier the overall financial position of the club remains strong and should continue to be so. Accounts are prepared on a monthly basis for the committee to review to ensure that financial position is understood and that decisions on expenditure are made knowing that they are affordable.

Treasurer position - it is my intention to stand down as treasurer during the coming year, we are looking for someone to come forward to take on this position, I would be happy to discuss the role with anyone who is interested. You do not need to be an accountant but should be organised, able to attend committee meetings on a regular basis, be able to go to the bank once a month and be familiar with basic excel spreadsheets. No accounting software is currently used.

Please let a committee member know if you are able to support the club in this way. 
It was noted that previously the club has had two Treasurers and we could return to this arrangement if required.

Becky Freeman reported that the England Athletics registration fee will be increased by £1 per athlete with effect from 1st April 2017 and this increase will be added to the club membership fee. 
The Accounts have been reviewed by Andrew Johnston.

It was proposed and carried unanimously that the Accounts be adopted.

5. ELECTION OF OFFICERS

The Chairman, Robert Pinton, thanked Malcolm Payne for his support as President, it was proposed that this role would now be taken by Steve Howes and Malcolm presented him with the Presidents Medal.

The following Officers and Team Managers were elected for 2017/2018, all of whom are entitled to attend committee meetings:

	
	

	
	

	PRESIDENT

Steve Howes
PRESIDENT ELECT

Robert Davies
CHAIRMAN

Robert Pinton
HONORARY SECRETARY

Susan Owen

MEMBERSHIP SECRETARY

Becky Freeman

TREASURER                     

David Paulin

TRAINING OFFICER             
Annette Brown
WEBSITE MANAGER

Steve Howes

SOCIAL SECRETARY

vacant

PROMOTIONS SECRETARY                                                                                                                                                           

Annette Brown
OFFICIALS SECRETARY

Annette Brown
NEWSLETTER & PUBLICITY OFFICER

Sarah Davila
RECRUITMENT OFFICER                  

Peter Bacon

FIXTURES SECRETARY

Robert Pinton

SCHOOLS LIAISON OFFICERS

Richard McIlwraith, Paul Deakin

CHILD PROTECTION OFFICERS

Catherine Collier, Robert Davies
TEAM MANAGERS:
CROSS COUNTRY

SENIOR MEN

Steve Howes

SENIOR WOMEN

Becky Freeman

YOUNG ATHLETES 

Stuart Albutt, Robert Pinton

TRACK & FIELD        
MIDLAND LEAGUE        

Robert Pinton

YDL U13/U15

Lynne Moody

YDL U17/U20

Sharon Jacks

HEART of ENGLAND (boys)
Sue Taylor

HEART of ENGLAND (girls)
Kate Sands

SPORTSHALL

Lynne Moody, Sharon Jacks

Phil McDonald


	

	
	

	
	

	
	


6. ELECTION OF ADDITIONAL COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Paul Lund was welcomed as an additional committee member, together with Sue Clements, Liz Woodward and Malcolm Payne.
7. ELECTION OF DELEGATES TO COMMITTEES OF GOVERNING BODIES

This was deferred until the first meeting of the new committee.

8. ELECTION OF HONORARY LIFE VICE PRESIDENTS

There were no nominations for Honorary Life Vice Presidents, but it has been customary to award past presidents with Honorary Life Membership and it was duly proposed that this be awarded to Malcolm Payne.
The nomination was approved unanimously and Malcolm Payne was presented with a certificate.
9. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

There was no other business.
The Chairman thanked the members for their attendance and declared the meeting to be over at    8.35 pm.

Signed by Chairman ……………………………..

Date ……………………………………………..
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT FOR 2016-2017

For those who may not be aware in September Rob Davies stepped down as Chairman for personal reasons & I was asked by the committee to take over this position which I accepted. On behalf of the committee & all Club members I sincerely thank Rob for his commitment & enthusiasm in fulfilling this role & I should emphasise that he continues to support the Club in other ways particularly coaching. 

Early December was a very sad time when 2 of our long standing members, Mike Dolby & Dave Cropper OBE, passed away. Dave was a double Olympic champion at 800m. He was a coach & team manager here in the 80s & 90s and Chairman of both Midland Counties & the England AAAs. Mike Dolby was our Mr High Jump. He was passionate about the event & gave 100% commitment. He coached here for 33 years, prior to resigning in 2014, & produced some splendid athletes. He was a great mentor for other coaches & is greatly missed.
Much has been achieved & enjoyed over the last months & I’ll try to summarise some of this.
YDL U13/U15s Excellent team performance to finish 2nd in division N/E 1 & gain promotion to the Midland NE Premier. Lynne can be justly proud. This Premier division will be very competitive & as a guide to the standard, last year Birchfield finished just 1 place above relegation.
YDL U17/20s Always difficult in this age group to fill most of the team places but a good overall result was achieved being 4th out of 8 clubs in the NE 1a division. Change of format for 2017 means we’ll be in 1 of 4 division 1s, with the top 2 going to a promotion match of 8 in July. The top 2 of that match are promoted to the Premier.
MIDLAND LEAGUE In div 4 we were in relegation position after 2 matches but a big improvement in the following 2 meetings saw us within a whisker of promotion. We need a much better start this year. It is often the 2nd match in early June which is the main problem.
HOE Finished 5th out of 8 to maintain our position in division 1. This league provides increased opportunity to give more of our athletes the chance to compete for the Club & includes the under 11 age group. It is an event which is much enjoyed.

For the younger athletes we are also involved in Quadkids & Super 4 which together provide 6 further opportunities for children to experience track & field athletics.

Our athletes won 5 Gold medals at the Warwickshire T&F championships being Adam Visram Cipolletta U15 Boys 1500m, Keelan Hopewell U17 Boys 1500m, Tania Jansen Van Rensburg U17 Girls 300m hurdles, Sian Wyn-Jones U20 Women 200m & Becky Freeman senior women 1500m.

Congratulations to our 5 athletes selected to represent their County at the prestigious English Schools T&F Championships in Gateshead. These were Ashleigh Bailey, Emily Belcher, Niall Carney, Danel Jansen Van Rensburg, & Martin Williams. Two of these were extremely successful & I will give details later.
ROAD RELAYS - At the Midland event best team result was from the U13 boys who finished just outside the medals in 4th place with an outstanding first leg by Henry Faizey who ran the 3rd fastest leg overall. He followed this with an even quicker run in the Nationals & was 9th fastest in his category.
BIRMINGHAM SPORTS HALL LEAGUE - We have been in this competition for about 20 years & over this period our success has continued & indeed increased. For majority of this time Lynne Moody, well supported by others, has been the driving force behind our effort both in the organising of the training & ensuring a strong team is always turned out. Recently we have dominated the league & this year had a clean sweep as winners of all age groups.

COUNTY CROSS COUNTRY CHAMPIONSHIPS - Our athletes produced some excellent results with the U13 Boys team of James Dunleavy, Henry Faizey & Jay Fletcher winning the Warwickshire team Gold awards with Henry earning the individual Gold medal whilst Lily Saxon was 1st in the U13 Girls race. In the u17 Boys Worcestershire event Chris McLeod showed fine form to be a clear winner.
WEST MIDLAND YA XC LEAGUE - We were 11th out of 20 clubs. Unfortunately there were quite a few team places we could not fill but nevertheless we had some exceptional performances including the following overall positions:- U13 Girls Lily Saxon joint 2nd, Henry Faizey 3rd in his 1st year as an U13 Boy, U17 Boys team 2nd with Chris Mcleod 2nd, Keelan Hopewell 4th & Jake Cavens 5th. With only 3 in the U17s to score it is surprising we weren’t first.
B’HAM XC LEAGUE - We were 5th in division 3 out of 19 teams. Outstanding runs by Louie Boot earned him 1st junior man & he was 2nd overall including the seniors. In his 1st year at the Club Adam Cole produced some solid performances to finish 13th.

MIDLAND XC LEAGUE - The Senior Women finished 5th in division 2 out of 25 clubs whilst in the Masters age group we had a superb win. Paula Gowing was our outstanding performer in 4th place.

WARWICKSHIRE ROAD RACE LEAGUE – Heather Fooks was first in the Women’s Masters over 50 age group. Well done Heather. 
CLUB CONNECT RELAYS – These were held before the start of the Diamond league in Birmingham. We entered teams in all age groups & won the U17 Boys with Henry Thorneywork, Sam Hall, Junaid Usman & Max Vernon also the U15 girls with Maddie Whapples, Sophia Davila, Olivia Webber & Alina Malik. Excellent results for all participants. There was Club prize money of £250 for each winning team.

BRITISH INTER COUNTIES XC CHAMPIONSHIPS – We had 12 athletes selected to represent their County at this event:- Lily Saxon, Katie Potter, Henry Faizey, James Dunleavy, Adam Visram Cipolletta, Keelan Hopewell, Chris McLeod, Katy Scott, Annabel Dalby, Louisa Webber, Jessica Smith & Louie Boot. Congratulations to all of you.
OUR TOP PERFORMERS – The most notable individual performances/achievements of the last 12 months include the following:-

Danel Jansen Van Rensburg competing at 400 hurdles was 1st at the Midland U/20 Champs, 2nd at the Welsh International, 3rd at the English Schools & also England U20 Champs. She gained selection for the British Senior Champs & had the joy of being drawn alongside Eilidh Doyle (Childs). Some experience & she was thrilled.

Lily Saxon won Gold in the Midland XC Championships for U13 Girls which is only the 2nd time that a Solihull & Small Heath female athlete has been a Midland XC Champion. A splendid run at the UK Inter counties Championships placed her 9th out of 304 finishers.

Mary Takwoingi won the bronze medal at the England Athletics U15 Championships at 300m. She set a new Club Record of 40.9 secs in the YDL at Telford where she ran a fantastic final leg in the 4x300 relay to gain a huge distance to move us from 3rd & in the final strides nearly took the lead.

Niall Carney also doing 400 hurdles won Gold at the Midland U20 Champs was 3rd at English Schools, 2nd England U20 Champs & 2nd at the Welsh International in a pb & Club record of 53.98 secs.

In the Golden Spike meeting in the Czech Republic Claire Tarplee improved her senior 1500m Club record to 4mins 10.65 secs which was a qualifying time to represent Ireland in the European Championships. However she wanted to go to Rio & needed to take a further 2 seconds off this time. She planned to do it at the Diamond league meeting in B’ham & was close to the target when she kicked with 200m to go……..but then her hamstring went & she landed up on crutches. No Europeans, No Olympics. Talk about being devastated & out for 3 months & more. WOW the highs & lows of the Sport.

AWARDS PRESENTATION EVENING was again a huge success & enjoyed by all. I’m sure Elliot Giles has gained a great deal more support from us. Many people contributed to making it happen particularly Sue Clements & Lynne. Thanks to you all.
VOLUNTEERS – We owe a great deal to our army of volunteers who give so much time & effort in all aspects of the Club to ensure the opportunity is there for athletes to train, compete & enjoy being part of our Sport. There are too many to name everyone but on this occasion I would like to mention Annette Brown who has recently taken on additional responsibilities that will be mentioned later. She shows huge commitment to make sure everything is right when it needs to be.

No matter how many volunteers there are, we always need more in order to spread the load & in particular we need more people to go the extra mile & obtain a UKA qualification. This is essential to provide coaching & ensure quality competition is available. 

I close with a huge Thank You to everyone, & long may the Club’s success continue.

